The Corporation of the City of Kawartha Lakes Minutes

Special Council Meeting

CC2019-27

Wednesday, November 13, 2019
Open Session Commencing at 7:00 p.m.
Fenelon Falls Community Centre
27 Veterans Way, Fenelon Falls, Ontario

Members:

Mayor Andy Letham
Deputy Mayor Doug Elmslie
Councillor Ron Ashmore
Councillor Pat Dunn
Councillor Patrick O'Reilly
Councillor Tracy Richardson
Councillor Kathleen Seymour-Fagan
Councillor Andrew Veale
Councillor Emmett Yeo

Accessible formats and communication supports are available upon request. The City of Kawartha Lakes is committed to accessibility for persons with disabilities. Please contact Agendaltems@kawarthalakes.ca if you have an accessible accommodation request.

1. Call to Order

Mayor Letham called the Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Deputy Mayor D. Elmslie and Councillors R. Ashmore, P. Dunn, P. O'Reilly, T. Richardson, K. Seymour-Fagan and A. Veale were in attendance.

Absent: Councillor E. Yeo

CAO R. Taylor, City Clerk C. Ritchie, Deputy Clerk A. Rooth, Directors C. Marshall, B. Robinson, J. Rojas, C. Shanks and J. Stover, Chief M. Pankhurst and Acting Chief A. Rafton were also in attendance.

2. Adoption of Agenda

CR2019-630

Moved By Deputy Mayor Elmslie **Seconded By** Councillor Dunn

That the Agenda for the Open Session of the Special Council Meeting of Wednesday, November 13, 2019, be adopted as circulated.

Carried

3. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest

There were no declarations of pecuniary interest disclosed.

4. Proposed 2020 Budget

The Mayor advised that the City's 2020 Budget process is currently underway and that today's meeting will start with a presentation that provides an overview of the Proposed 2020 Budget. Following the presentation, there will be an opportunity for members of the public to comment on the budget.

4.1 CC2019-27.4.1

Presentation - Proposed 2020 Budget

Ron Taylor, Chief Administrative Officer Jennifer Stover, Director of Corporate Services

CAO Taylor and Director Stover delivered a presentation on the Proposed 2020 Budget.

CR2019-631

Moved By Councillor Veale

Seconded By Councillor Richardson

That the presentation by CAO Taylor and Director Stover regarding the **Proposed 2020 Budget**, be received.

Carried

4.2 CC2019-27.4.2

Public Comments - Proposed 2020 Budget

Bill Stettler of Lindsay expressed a need to move forward with developing an Active Transportation Master Plan, noting that transportation is a major source of pollution and greenhouse gases. He commended Council for taking the first steps toward this important initiative, noting that now is the time for further action.

Glenda Morris shared her support for an Active Transportation Master Plan, noting the importance of its integration with planning processes for the betterment of the community. She spoke to the value active transportation brings to a community and specifically to the health, environmental and socio-economic benefits of walkability. Ms. Morris encouraged Council to move forward with this initiative.

Jamie Morris encouraged Council to move forward with developing an Active Transportation Master Plan noting it is a key factor in managing environmental and climate change issues. He noted that significant funds are directed to support our roads infrastructure, and expressed the need to ensure active transportation is considered when undergoing road reconstruction. He called for strategic leadership, noting that an Active Transportation Master Plan is the first step.

Richard Fedy, Co-President of Environmental Action Bobcaygeon, advised that they have developed an Active Transportation Plan for Bobcaygeon and are in support of including an Active Transportation Master Plan for the City in the 2020 Budget. He noted that they have experienced overwhelming support from the community of Bobcaygeon and highlighted the importance of having the character of the community shape development.

Al MacPherson spoke in support of including and Active Transportation Master Plan in the 2020 budget. He highlighted the importance of walkability and connectivity to seniors, specifically in the Lindsay area and expressed the need

for strategic improvements to ensure standards and guidelines are established for developers to support a vision of connectivity. Mr. MacPherson encouraged Council to support this initiative and to be both practical and strategic in its implementation.

Chis Appleton stated that he supported the comments made by the previous speakers in regards to the need for an Active Transportation Master Plan. He further requested updates on specific budget issues of importance to the residents of Fenelon Falls, namely the importance of the downtown and options for bridge crossings and the public washrooms in Garnet Graham Park.

Art Hornibrook, President of the Kawartha Cycling Club, called for action in moving forward with an Active Transportation Master Plan to provide guidelines to the Planning and Engineering divisions of the City to ensure the inclusion of active transportation components in development and reconstruction. He noted that wider shoulders both support active transportation and enhance the life of roads. Mr. Hornibrook further noted that without an Active Transportation Master Plan in place, access to grant funding is limited.

Peter Petrosoniak, Member of the Board of Directors for the Green Trails Alliance, spoke to the need for an Active Transportation Master Plan, noting that the 2014 Provincial Policy Statement speaks to active transportation. He expressed a need for linkages within and between subdivisions, communities and towns.

Rob Ferguson advised that he is looking for opportunities within the City to relocate and highlighted the importance of walkability and connectivity when selecting a community in which to live, specifically where there is no need to drive. He further expressed the need for safe and signed cycling routes within the City.

Pete Sanderson of the Lindsay Optimist Club advised that he was in attendance to represent the voice of the youth. He advised that Wilson Fields in Lindsay receives kids for sports weekly and that they are primarily driven by parents. He noted that there is both a lack of parking and a lack of connectivity to allow for kids to walk to the location safely. He highlighted the importance to both youth and seniors of being able to get from place to place safely, without driving.

CR2019-632 Moved By Councillor Ashmore Seconded By Councillor Veale

That the public comments regarding the Proposed 2020 Budget, be received.

Carried

4.3 CC2019-27.4.3

Written Public Submissions - Proposed 2020 Budget

Mayor Letham advised that the following written public submissions were received regarding the Proposed 2020 Budget:

October 26, 2019	Richard Fedy, Co- President John C. Bush, Co-President Environmental Action Bobcaygeon	Plan of Action for Walking and Cycling (Active Transportation Plan) for the City of Kawartha Lakes
October 30, 2019	Kathy Anderson	Active Transportation Master Plan
October 31, 2019	Art Hornibrook, President Kawartha Cycling Club	Active Transportation Master Plan
October 30, 2019	Dr. A. Lynn Noseworthy, Medical Officer of Health Haliburton, Kawartha, Pine Ridge District Health Unit	Active Transportation Master Plan
November 11, 2019	Grant Heer	2020 Budget
November 13, 2019	Peter Petrosoniak, Member of Board of Directors Green Trails Alliance	Active Transportation Master Plan

CR2019-633

Moved By Councillor Dunn
Seconded By Deputy Mayor Elmslie

That the written public submissions regarding the **Proposed 2020 Budget**, be received.

Carried

- 5. Reports
- 6. Closed Session
- 7. Matters from Closed Session
- 8. Confirming By-Law
- 8.1 By-law 2019-145

A By-Law to Confirm the Proceedings of a Special Meeting of Council, Wednesday, November 13, 2019

CR2019-634

Moved By Councillor Veale

Seconded By Councillor O'Reilly

That a by-law to confirm the proceedings of a Special Council Meeting held Wednesday, November 13, 2019 be read a first, second and third time, passed, numbered, signed and the corporate seal attached.

Carried

9. Adjournment

CR2019-635

Moved By Councillor Dunn

Seconded By Deputy Mayor Elmslie

That the Council Meeting adjourn at 8:23 p.m.

Read and adopted this 10th day of December, 2019.

Carried

Andy Letham, Mayor

Cathie Ritchie, City Clerk